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Weekly news critical to your agribusiness

November 28, 2005


Washington NEWS      

India and U.S. Agree to Closer Ties.  India and the United States signed an agreement to forge closer ties in agriculture and pledged to double two-way trade to $40 billion by 2008.  The initiative may consider areas for joint research using biotechnology for harnessing genetic potential of agriculturally important plant and animal species.  

U.S. to Let in Chinese Processed Chicken? The U.S. government is working on a federal rule that would allow China to sell processed poultry to the United States, so long as the birds are not raised and slaughtered in China.  The USDA is scheduled to unveil the proposed rule sometime next week.  U.S. government and poultry industry officials discussed the rule with Chinese officials at a Beijing meeting this month and also beseeched China not to ban U.S. poultry in the event of a future avian influenza outbreak here.  China is a major chicken importer, but it also has a history of banning U.S. shipments in reaction to avian influenza outbreaks.
Council NEWS

Political Briefing.  The N.C. Agribusiness Council attended the NC FREE political briefing, which included presentations on N.C. political trends and the implications for North Carolina from U.S. political trends.  Also reviewed were the N.C. House and Senate district party preferences for 2006 elections, which are available for review by N.C. Agribusiness Council members by calling the Council office at 919-782-4063. 

Environmental Review Commission. The N.C. Agribusiness Council attended the General Assembly’s Environmental Review Commission.  The meeting included comments from William Ross, Secretary of Environmental and Natural Resources, as well as reports on air quality, storm-water rules, water supply planning and many others.  The annual report by the Drought Management Advisory Council, including a review of drought advisories and recommendations issued, also was presented at the meeting. 

People NEWS

Resignation.  Phil Kirk has announced his resignation as president of the state's major business lobby, the N.C. Citizens for Business and Industry (NCCBI).  Kirk said he has been thinking about a career change for the past few months, and now is a good opportunity to explore some new challenges.  NCCBI is in the process of choosing a search committee and hopes to hire an interim CEO by Dec. 31, when Kirk will leave.

Named.  The USDA's Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced the appointment of Steven A. Connelly as Deputy Administrator for Field Operations effective on December 6, 2005.  The deputy administrator for field operations is responsible for developing and implementing personnel policies and operating guidelines for state and field FSA employees.   

Commodity NEWS        
Increase in Veg. Acreage.  U.S. fresh-market vegetable and melon acreage is expected to rise by 3 percent this fall to 163,900 acres, according to the USDA’s National Agricultural Statistics Service. Fall acreage is forecast to be the same or higher for all produce except for celery, cucumbers, head lettuce and tomatoes. Although crops in both Eastern and Western growing areas were reported to be in good condition as of mid-October, yields and shipment volume could change quickly given the variability in fall weather the past several years.  However, assuming average weather, supplies should be more than adequate to meet steady-to-weaker demand. Given the acreage projections, current weather, and a return to trend yields, potential fall-season fresh vegetable and melon shipments could total above that of a year ago. 

Banned Asian Poultry Smuggled into U.S. Chinese-raised poultry, banned in the U.S. out of fear of spreading diseases, is nonetheless reaching markets and restaurants in this country after escaping detection at borders.  Outbreaks of bird flu in Asia have led the government to step up its anti-smuggling operations.  In a two-month period this fall, 185,000 pounds of Asian poultry were seized, according to figures compiled by USDA.  No bird flu virus was found in the prohibited items, which included frozen chickens, ducks, pigeons and poultry parts prized by Asians for cooking.  

Larvae Seized.  Customs officers at Raleigh-Durham International Airport recently seized a half-dozen pubescent moths, called the death's head hawk, from the luggage of two people arriving from England.  The passengers said they were bringing the insects so their son could raise them.  The death's head hawk larvae munch potato and tomato plants. Its adults sneak into beehives and feast, unnoticed, on honey.  The pupae have been destroyed, dunked first in scalding water, then in alcohol.

Grant to Help Tobacco Growers.  Farmers in Robeson and Scotland counties are eligible for grants to help them find alternatives to replace tobacco. The Tobacco Communities Reinvestment Fund will provide financial assistance for farmers and farm organizations that are turning to alternative crops as a source of income. Individuals could receive up to $10,000; groups could receive up to $30,000. A total of $250,000 will be available in grants for farmers in 22 counties.   Eligible applicants must be active in farming, and most of their income must have derived from tobacco during the 1997-98 crop year. The deadline to apply for a grant is Jan. 13. 

Mexico Inspects Christmas Trees.  Mexico is stepping up control over imports of American and Canadian Christmas trees to avoid foreign plant bugs.  Nearly 100 special inspectors will be positioned along Mexico's 2,000-mile border with the United States, scrutinizing the leaves and branches of the 800,000 Christmas trees Mexican officials expect to flow south this season.  Any trees found with disease will be turned back or burned.  Officials said they are particularly concerned about plants with infections of gypsy moths and pine shoot beetles.  Some growers north of the border say the Mexican inspections are unnecessary because there are rigid controls inside the United States.
Australian Pork Case.  The Australian pork industry lost its final appeal in a battle to keep imported pork out of the country.  The industry had charged that allowing pork imports endangered the national herd, which is one of few herds that is free from incurable post-weaning multisystemic wasting syndrome, which attacks and kills young pigs.  Australian Pork Limited sued when the government's risk analysis found that imported pig meat was a low risk to Australian swine. The association won in an early round, causing a shutdown of imports from key exporters Denmark and the United States, but appeals by the government quickly reopened the market.  In the latest round, the Australian High Court unanimously kicked out a request by APL for permission to lodge an appeal against a lower court ruling. The association's lawyer said that the decision was made on technical grounds, and that APL will step up investments in researching the cause and possible cures for PMWS.

Choose and Cut.  To celebrate North Carolina’s Christmas tree industry, Gov. Mike Easley proclaimed the week of Nov. 28 through Dec. 5 as “Choose-and-Cut Christmas Tree Week.” North Carolina ranks second nationally in Christmas tree production and first in Fraser fir production. Statewide, there are more than 1,500 Christmas tree growers selling more than 4.5 million trees per year, valued at more than $100 million dollars. There are more than 300 choose-and-cut Christmas tree farms across the state, and locations can be found via the N.C. Choose-and-Cut directory online at www.ncfarmfresh.com
Oh Christmas Tree! A near-perfect specimen of the N.C. Fraser fir industry’s high-quality product will hold the highest place of honor for a Christmas tree this year: inside the White House. Smokey Holler Tree Farm, which is owned by Earl Deal – a former professor of wood and paper science at NC State – and his family, will be sending an 18-and-a-half-foot Fraser fir to Washington, D.C., the day after Thanksgiving. The Deals earned this honor by placing first in the 2004 national Christmas tree contest held by the National Christmas Tree Association.

Business NEWS

DuPont Expansion.  Gov. Mike Easley announced that DuPont will expand its Kinston facility in Lenoir County, initially investing $24 million and creating 66 jobs during the next three years. Total investment of $55 million is projected.  The announcement was made possible in part by a $200,000 grant from the One North Carolina Fund.  DuPont, which employs more than 60,000 workers in 70 countries worldwide, will manufacture DuPont Sorona polymer at the Kinston plant. The corn-derived polymer requires 30 to 40 percent less energy to produce and is used in clothing, carpeting, upholstery, plastics and other items. The FORTUNE 100 company has operated on the Kinston site since 1953.

NCDA NEWS

Grants Issued.  The NCDA has issued disaster-assistance grants totaling nearly $1.3 million to help farmers repair or replace farm structures and equipment damaged by hurricanes in 2004. The department issued 485 checks for damaged barns, tractors and similar items. The grants will cover 28.8 percent of a farmer's structural and equipment damages.  As part of the state's hurricane-relief effort known as Operation Brighter Day, the General Assembly earmarked a total of $11.7 million for agriculture-related losses, including damaged farmland, farm structures, equipment, crops and commercial fishing and aquaculture operations.  Fifty counties were eligible for assistance under the program. The bulk of that money, $6.3 million, was designated for crop losses. In addition, Gov. Mike Easley reallocated $20 million in Operation Brighter Day funds to address the tremendous crop losses suffered by producers of Christmas trees, nursery stock, sod and similar crops that weren't covered by the original appropriation. The department is reviewing crop-loss claims and will issue those checks after it processes additional data from the USDA's Farm Service Agency.
USDA NEWS

Market News on-Line.  The USDA’s new market information web portal is on-line and providing instant access to daily and historical reports on agricultural commodities.  Livestock and grain market news is now available, and other commodities will be available soon.  USDA’s Agricultural Marketing Service operates the portal which can be accessed at http://marketnews.usda.gov.
Seeking Inspection Change.  The USDA is pushing to establish a risk-based inspection system within three years, drastically changing how meat, poultry and egg products are inspected at the nation’s 6,000 slaughter and processing plants.  At a meeting of a national advisory committee set up by the USDA, Department officials sought guidance on what inspection criteria and data should be used to decide how frequently – and intensively – a plant should be inspected.  The committee is expected to vote on its recommendations soon, and while USDA isn’t bound by an advisory panel’s suggestions, it often follows them.  The Department wants to establish an inspection system that takes into account a facility’s compliance history, the types of animals processed and the potential public health risks they pose, and continuing assessment of the plant’s food safety system.
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